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        STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 
A regular meeting of the Buckhannon Sanitary Board was held on Thursday, July 15, 2021, at 7:30 a.m. 
in Council Chambers of City Hall. The following were in attendance (GoToMeeting – GTM): 
 
Mayor      Robbie Skinner  Present 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders   Present - GTM 
Assistant Recorder/Director of Finance Amberle Jenkins  Present 
Director of Public Works   Jerry Arnold   Present 
City Engineer                                            Jay Hollen   Present 
Board Member     Gene Frye    Present 
Board Member     Phil Loftis    Present 
Sanitary Superintendent   Bryan “Buck” Samples  Present 
Plant Engineer     Sam Ludlow   Absent 
Entry Level Engineer    Ethan Crosten   Present 
City Attorney     Tom O’Neill   Absent 
Mayor's Office     Barbara Hinkle   Present 
 
Guests – None  
 
To Participate in a Utility Board meeting during the COVID-19 Stay at Home Order, participants were 
invited to contact us at 304-472-1651 for the GoToMeeting link/access. 
 

City of Buckhannon Sanitary Board – 7:30am at City Hall in Council Chambers  
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, July 15, 2021 

A.    Call to Order 
           A.1   Moment of Silence  
           A.2   Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B.    Recognized Guests 
           B.1   Margaret Kelley-Stormwater Issue at 121 E Main Street 
 
C.    Finance Report-Amby Jenkins 
           C.1   June 2021 
                                            
D.    Department Report 
           D.1   33 West Extension North 
           D.2   33 West Extension South-JF Allen Co 
           D.3   Plant Operations-Testing 
           D.4   Maintenance Crew 
           D.5   Line Crew #1 
           D.6   Line Crew #2 
        
E.    Stormwater   
           E.1   Buck’s Report 
 
F.    Correspondence and Information     
          F.1   The Pipeline Newsletter from the Public Service Commission of WV –Spring 2021      
          F.2   Letter to UCC RE: Joint Collaboration Request using funding from the ARP 
          F.3   Binding Commitment Letters from WV Infrastructure & Jobs Development Council RE: FEMA     
                 Generator Project 108 & 116 
          F.4   Letter to WVEMD RE:0036 Invoice No. 13 DHS/FEMA Region III HMGP Emergency Power Generators 
          F.5   Letter to WVEMD RE:0035 Invoice No. 15 DHS/FEMA Region III HMGP Emergency Power Generators 
          F.6   Notice of Shipment Delays RE: FEMA Region III Hazard Mitigation Project Emergency 
                  Power Generators 
          F.7   Letter from the Public Service Commission of WV RE: Review of 2020 Annual Report 
          F.8   Sewer Backup Insurance Claim-12 Myrna Street 
          F.9   Sewer Backup Insurance Claim-17 Lower Drive 
          F.10 NPDES Permit Requirements- Vegetation Coverage  
            
G.    Consent Agenda 
          G.1   Approval of Minutes –05/20/2021; 06/17/2021 & Special 05/27/2021 
        
H.    Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
         H.1   City Hall Office Staff Operations 
 
I.     Board Members Comments and Announcements        
 
J.     Adjournment 
 
Posted 07/09/2021                               
                               
A. Call to Order - The meeting was called to order by Mayor Robbie Skinner.  
 
       A.1   Moment of Silence – The Mayor asked for all to join in a Moment of Silence. 
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       A.2   Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America – The Pledge was led by the Mayor. 
 
B. Recognized Guests 
 
       B.1   Margaret Kelley-Stormwater Issue at 121 E Main Street - Margaret Kelley was not in 
attendance. 
 
C.  Finance Report - Amby Jenkins  
   
       C.1 June 2021 – Amby provided the June 2021 finance report as follows: 
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Amby also informed the Board of two recent insurance claims which were handled by our carrier (see 
F.8 Sewer Backup Insurance Claim-12 Myrna Street and F.9 Sewer Backup Insurance Claim-17 Lower 
Drive.  F.8 Sewer Backup Insurance Claim-12 Myrna Street (Rich Heffler & Alicia Harvey, owners) was 
settled by Travelers Insurance for $19,010.03 and F.9 Sewer Backup Insurance Claim-17 Lower Drive 
was denied by Travelers Insurance, who determined the following, “Based upon the information 
received and our investigation of your claim, we found that our insured is not responsible for the 
damages. The city had no prior knowledge of the hazard before your incident. A government authority 
must have prior knowledge of a problem and not address said issue to be held negligent. The simple 
control of public property does not constitute negligence. Therefore, we must respectfully deny your claim 
due to lack of negligence against the City of Buckhannon.”  (See materials for F.8 and F.9 in the packet.) 
 
Motion to approve the June 2021 Financial Report was made by Frye/Loftis.  Motion carried.    
 
 
D.   Department Report – Bryan “Buck” Samples and Ethan Crosten provided the following report on 
department activities: 
 
       D.1 33 West Extension North – We (the Sanitary Department) have been working on a layout for 
Dave Anderson. We will have a potential offer regarding the alignment and profile which Sam Ludlow 
is currently reviewing. We will talk to him after Sam’s approval. We received a notice of violation for 
not having 70% vegetation cover from Red Rock Rd. to the J.F. Allen gate. Our permit has expired, and 
we are working on the renewal. 
  
       D.2 33 West Extension South- JF Allen project – Buck talked with Tim Carr, of J.F. Allen. Tim said 
they ran a camera up the line and found a leak in the second manhole. The J.F. Allen crew worked on 
the manhole and said the problem has been corrected. The Maintenance crew checked the manhole 
again and reported ½” of water still flowing.  Buck assured the Board that they will stay on top of the 
situation until it is entirely corrected. 
 
       D.3 Plant Operations - Tests are all within limits. Dan Baker has sold his house and bought a 
house in Tennessee.  He is planning on leaving in September.  
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       D.4 Maintenance Crew - The following projects were accomplished: 
  

1. Rebuilt 2 in. water pump. 
2. Built rack for belt press hopper. 
3. Painted flapper valve at outfall; cleaned around it to the river. 
4. Power washed the pista grit building and painted yellow stripes on the pad for the 

truck alignment. 
5. Picked up and changed out new trucks. 
6. Put strobes on P-25, P-0.and P-10. 
7. Crew is repairing the entrance road into 20 North P/S.  

 
        D.5 Line Crew #1 - Brian’s crew (Crew#1) finished the main sewer line around Buckhannon 
Family Dental. They are preparing to do laterals. 
 
        D.6 Line Crew # 2- Kevin’s crew (Crew #2) finished the main line sanitary up Spring Street. We 
are starting on a storm sewer. We still have laterals to run up the Chase Bank alley. (Both sanitary and 
storm). 
 
The Board had a discussion of the Spring Street project with participation from Director of Public 
Works, Jerry Arnold, City Engineer Jay Hollen, and Amby Jenkins.  
 
E.  Stormwater 
 
       E.1 Buck’s Report - We opened a storm drain DI on Lumber Street. There is a gas line in front of DI 
inlet blocking approximately 50% of the inlet. This could have been causing back up to East Main 
Street. 
 
The Board had a discussion of this action, including the homeowners concerns at 121 E Main Street 
(Margaret Kelley residence) with participation from Director of Public Works, Jerry Arnold, and City 
Engineer Jay Hollen.  
 
F.  Correspondence and Information – The Mayor provided an overview on the following: 
 
          F.1   The Pipeline Newsletter from the Public Service Commission of WV–Spring 2021 
http://www.psc.state.wv.us/scripts/pipeline/pipelinenewsletter.cfm 
      
          
         F.2   Letter to UCC RE: Joint Collaboration Request using funding from the ARP 
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          F.3   Binding Commitment Letters from WV Infrastructure & Jobs Development Council RE: 
                   FEMA Generator Project 108 & 116 - City Engineer, Jay Hollen provided an overview of 
this correspondence as well as F.4 & F5.   
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          F.4   Letter to WVEMD RE:0036 Invoice No. 13 DHS/FEMA Region III HMGP Emergency 
                   Power Generators 

 

 
 
          F.5   Letter to WVEMD RE:0035 Invoice No. 15 DHS/FEMA Region III HMGP Emergency 
                   Power Generators 
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          F.6   Notice of Shipment Delays RE: FEMA Region III Hazard Mitigation Project Emergency 
                  Power Generators - City Engineer, Jay Hollen reported that he has received notice from 
Cummins that the shipment of the generators has been delayed. 
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          F.7   Letter from the Public Service Commission of WV RE: Review of 2020 Annual Report 
 

 
 
 
 
          F.8   Sewer Backup Insurance Claim-12 Myrna Street 

 
 
          F.9   Sewer Backup Insurance Claim-17 Lower Drive 
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          F.10 NPDES Permit Requirements- Vegetation Coverage 
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G.  Consent Agenda 
 
        G. 1 Approval of Minutes –05/20/2021; 06/17/2021 & Special 05/27/2021 
 
Recorder Sanders informed the Mayor that the Board Members have been provided the minutes from 
the Regular Meeting of 05/20/2021 and the Special Meeting of 5/27/2021 to review but not the 
minutes from the Regular Meeting of 6/17/2021. 
 
Motion to approve the minutes from the Regular Meeting of 05/20/2021 and the Special 
Meeting of 5/27/2021 was made by Frye/Loftis.  Motion carried. 
 
H.  Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
 
         H.1   City Hall Office Staff Operations - Amby recommended that Barbara Hinkle be given a 
promotion and the title of Office Manager in City Hall and given the authority to oversee office staff and 
together, Amby and Barbara will assess, train, and redistribute some of Amby’s responsibilities to 
others.  She also requested that Barbara Hinkle’s hourly wage be increased to $21.00.  She further 
requested that Shayla Gowers return as a full-time employee and, as she is very familiar with the 
software and operations in the office, she will pick up some of Barb's duties among other tasks and 
continue to work with mapping. Current salaries are shown in the material marked H in the packet. We 
will ask for adjustments to the salaries according to duties at a future meeting and for the appropriate 
contributions from the departments they are paid. 
 
Motion to accept Amby Jenkins recommendation for the Sanitary Board to contribute the 
appropriate amount to raise Barbara Hinkle’s hourly pay to $21.00 per hour and recognize her 
newly assigned position of Office Manager in City Hall was made by Frye/Loftis.  Motion carried.   
 
I.    Board Members Comments and Announcements: 
 
● Board Member Frye – Nothing further. 

● Board Member Loftis – Nothing further. 

● Buck Samples - Buck asked if Ethan Crosten can sign department documents if he is absent.  
Jerry Arnold recommended that he request that Ethan be named his assistant at the next Sanitary 
Board meeting. 

● Jerry Arnold – Nothing further. 

● Jay Hollen – Nothing further. 

● Amby Jenkins - Nothing further. 

● City Recorder Sanders –Recorder Sanders asked for a roll call of who was present in City Hall.  
The Mayor proved him with the names of all who were. 

● Mayor Skinner – Nothing further. 

J.     Adjournment 
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There being no further business to be transacted, a motion to adjourn was made by Frye/Loftis 
at 8:23AM.  Motion carried. 
 

Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                      _______________________________________________ 
 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                          _______________________________________________ 


